

REPORT *Published February* 1, 2013 · 5 *minute read*

China Country Brief



Mieke Eoyang
Vice President for the
National Security
Program

<u>@MiekeEoyang</u>



Aki Peritz





Population: 1.3 billion

Capital: Beijing

President: Xi Jinping

(SHEE jin PING)

starting March 2013

Premier: Le Keqiang

(LEE kuh-CHANG) starting March 2013



CIA World Factbook, 2013

The People's Republic of China's relationship with the U.S. will soon define the global order. Given our two countries' economic interdependence, it is in America's best interests to help China rise peacefully and become a responsible stakeholder in the international community.

To be sure, America and China have serious political differences, but how we choose to engage with each other—either in the spirit of cooperation or conflict—is of

tremendous consequence. An adversarial relationship is not in either country's interest.

Economy

The American and Chinese economies are the 1st and 2nd largest in the world, respectively. They are firmly intertwined, and significant shocks to either side would imperil the other's financial well-being. China and the U.S. did \$539 billion in trade in 2011 for all manner of goods and services, from furniture to footwear, and from agricultural products to airplanes. ¹

- In 2011, China was the third-largest purchaser of U.S. exports, and China was America's largest supplier of imported goods in 2011.
- Chinese imports into the U.S. exceeded exports by \$282 billion in 2011. ³ Also, China holds over \$1 trillion in U.S. foreign securities. ⁴
- China's economy has been expanding 8-10% annually for many years; ⁵ by contrast, the U.S. economy grows by 2-3%. ⁶ However, China's economy grew at approximately 7.8% in 2012. ⁷

Military

The People's Liberation Army (PLA) is large, but its overall strength lags far behind America's current fighting capabilities. Furthermore, the Pentagon recently characterized the PLA as a military designed only to fight and win short, high-intensity wars in the region. ⁸

- China spends just over \$100 billion annually on its military, ⁹ compared to the \$645 billion the U.S. spent in 2012. ¹⁰
- China's military has not been involved in large-scale combat since 1979; consequently, it has few—if any veteran troops.

• China recently tested its first aircraft carrier. This puts China on par with Thailand and India, each having a carrier. By contrast, the U.S. has 11 carrier battle groups.

Leadership

China is an authoritarian, oligarchic system based on Communist Party membership, as well as personal and family connections. Leaders are selected by the Party, from the Party.

- Incoming President Xi Jinping is an engineer who spent decades climbing the Party structure in Beijing and in the provinces. He is a so-called princeling—one of the Communist Party elites' children.
 - Xi's father was a former Politburo member who piloted free-market zones in China during the 1980s. ¹¹
 - Some experts believe Xi generally supports free-market economics, but he also supports the large monopolistic state-owned companies which benefit the Party. ¹²
 Like most top Chinese officials, Xi is publicly vague on his personal stances on specific policy topics. ¹³
- Incoming Premier Li Keqiang will oversee the day-to-day administration of the Chinese bureaucracy. Li served as Party boss in various provinces and then made his way onto the Politburo Standing Committee in 2007. 14
 - Li is not a princeling, having risen from humble roots in a rural, hardscrabble part of China.
 - He has been described negatively as "passive," although
 U.S. diplomats have nevertheless called him "engaging
 and well-informed." ¹⁵

China on the World Stage

Given its size and population—every fifth person on the planet is a Chinese citizen—China is a key player in global affairs. China's responses to crises define international options during and after the conflicts.

- As a permanent member of the UN Security Council, China can veto any international effort that requires UN authorization, particularly military interventions. ¹⁶
- China is an important player in regional disputes, such as our negotiations over North Korea's nuclear weapons program or dealing with sovereignty issues in the South China Sea. ¹⁷
- China is a key player on critical global challenges, from protecting public health to solving international environmental issues. ¹⁸

China's Internal Challenges

China faces multiple internal challenges that continually threaten to destabilize the country. Absent a foreign policy crisis, these problems will consume most of the leadership's time and attention. These include:

- Anger towards the government keeps bubbling to the surface. In 2010, there were 180,000 protests, riots, and other mass incidents countrywide—four times as many as there had been 10 years before. 19
- The country's economic growth may be unsustainable.
 China's economy has been booming over the last few decades, but recent downward trends worry Chinese policymakers.
- China confronts multiple environmental problems, such as limited water resources, air pollution, and wide-scale desertification. Beijing is trying to mitigate these problems through huge infrastructure initiatives, but enormous challenges remain. Climate change could make many of these problems substantially worse. ²¹

What the U.S. Has in Common with China...

Besides our mutually beneficial economic situation, the U.S. and China have multiple issues in common.

- We share an interest in maintaining stability on the Korean peninsula. North Korea's border is a short distance from many Chinese cities; a crisis involving hundreds of thousands of North Korean refugees or a political implosion in Pyongyang could overwhelm Beijing's ability to handle such an event. And although they could do more, Beijing does not desire a nuclearized Korean peninsula, as it has supported UN sanctions against North Korea whenever Pyongyang tests an atomic device. ²²
- Both countries must solve global environmental issues together. As the world's top oil consumers and carbon emitters, both countries share an interest in addressing the global consequences of their energy consumption.

...and What Are Our Differences

The U.S. nonetheless views many of China's behaviors as problematic.

- China has turned away from open markets and toward "state capitalism" in key sectors. Beijing employs multiple tactics to block American exports and investments, denying opportunities for our workers, manufacturers, farmers, and service providers. ²³ Chinese corporations also routinely violate American copyrights, patents, and trademarks.
- China has a poor human rights record. According to the State Department, China continues to persecute ethnic and religious minorities, restrict political activism, enforce coercive birth-control practices, and utilize extrajudicial detention mechanisms, including detentions at unofficial holding facilities known as "black jails." ²⁴ Beijing also routinely censors its media and people.
- China remains edgy about the Pentagon's rebalancing to Asia. One widely-held view in China is that this move is designed to preserve American global dominance and prevent China's rise. ²⁵

Conclusion

The Sino-U.S. relationship will define the global order for the foreseeable future. How our two nations choose to address economic growth, global stability, and environmental challenges will determine the fate of the planet in the 21st century.

END NOTES

- United States, Executive Office of the President, Office of the United States Trade Representative, "China," Resource Center, Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://www.ustr.gov/countries-regions/china.
- 2. United States, Executive Office of the President, Office of the United States Trade Representative, "China," Resource Center, Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://www.ustr.gov/countries-regions/china.
- 3. United States, Executive Office of the President, Office of the United States Trade Representative, "China," Resource Center, Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://www.ustr.gov/countries-regions/china.
- **4.** United States, Department of the Treasury, "Major Foreign Holders Of Treasury Securities," Resource Center. Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/data-chart-center/tic/Documents/mfh.txt.
- Annalyn Censky, "Chinese Economy Loses Momentum," CNN Money, April 13, 2012. Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://money.cnn.com/2012/04/12/news/economy/china-gdp/index.htm.
- **6.** Shaila Dewan, "U.S. Growth Slows to 2.2%, Report Says," The New York Times, April 27, 2012. Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/28/business/economy/us-economic-growth-slows-to-2-2-rate-report-says.html.

- 7. Ramy Inocencio, "China's economy grows 7.8% for 2012, better than expected," CNN, January 18,2013. Accessed February 1, 2013. Available at: http://edition.cnn.com/2013/01/17/business/china-gdp-2012/index.html.
- 8. "Maps from Military and Security Developments
 Involving the People's Republic of China 2012," Map
 Collection, The University of Texas at Austin, PerryCastañeda Library. Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at:
 http://www.lib.utexas.edu/maps/middle-east-and-asi-a/china_military_2012.html.
- **9.** Keith B. Richburg, "China military spending to top \$100 billion in 2012, alarming neighbors," *The Washington Post*, March 4, 2012. Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/china-military-spending-to-top-100-billion-this-year/2012/03/04/gIQAJRnypR_story.html.
- United States, Department of Defense, Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller)/Chief Financial Officer, "Overview FY2013 Budget Request," Report, February 2012, p. 1-1. Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://comptroller.defense.gov/defbudget/fy2013/FY2013_Budget_Request_Overview_Book.pdf.
- 11. Cheng Li, "China's Top Future Leaders to Watch:
 Biographical Sketches of Possible Members of the post2012 Politburo (Part 1)," The China Leadership Monitor,
 Hoover Institution on War, Revolution, and Peace,
 Stanford University, No. 37, Spring 2012, pp.1-2. Accessed
 November 5, 2012. Available at:
 http://media.hoover.org/documents/CLM37CL.pdf.
- 12. Cheng Li, "China's Top Future Leaders to Watch:
 Biographical Sketches of Possible Members of the post2012 Politburo (Part 1)," The China Leadership Monitor,
 Hoover Institution on War, Revolution, and Peace,
 Stanford University, No. 37, Spring 2012, pp.1-2. Accessed
 November 5, 2012. Available
 at: http://media.hoover.org/documents/CLM37CL.pdf.

- 13. Shi Jiangtao, "The Rise of Xi Jinping, China's Next Leader," *The South China Morning Post*, October 23, 2012.

 Accessed October 25, 2012. Available at:

 http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1067384/rise-xi-jinping-chinas-next-leader.
- **14.** "Li Keqiang," *The South China Morning Post.* Accessed October 25, 2012. Available at: http://www.scmp.com/topics/li-keqiang.
- **15.** "Profile: Li Keqiang," BBC News, October 9, 2012. Accessed October 25, 2012. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-19870221.
- **16.** The United Nations, UN Security Council, "Membership in 2012." Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://www.un.org/en/sc/members/.
- **17.** Song, Sang-ho, "Beijing striving to revive momentum for six-party talks," *The Korea Herald*, June 7, 2012.

 Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at: http://view.koreaherald.com/kh/view.php?
 http://view.koreaherald.com/kh/view.php?
 http://view.koreaherald.com/kh/view.php?
 http://view.koreaherald.com/kh/view.php?
- **18.** Carin Zissis and Jayshree Bajoria, "China's Environmental Crisis," Backgrounder, Council on Foreign Relations, August 4, 2008. Accessed June 13, 2012. Available at: http://www.cfr.org/china/chinas-environmental-crisis/p12608.
- 19. Tom Orlik, "Unrest Grows as Economy Booms," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 26, 2011. Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at:

 http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240531119037036

 04576587070600504108.html.
- 20. "Remembrance of things fast," *The Economist*, October 20, 2012. Accessed November 5, 2012. Available at: http://www.economist.com/news/finance-and-economics/21564873-china%E2%80%99s-economic-slowdown-looks-be-over?
 zid=306&ah=1b164dbd43bocb27ba0d4c3b12a5e227; See also James Melik, "Is China's Growth Sustainable Without Reforms?," Business Daily, BBC World Service, December 5, 2011. Accessed November 5, 2012. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-15987108.

- 21. "China's Great Green Wall," BBC News, March 3, 2001.
 Accessed June 14, 2012. Available at:
 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/world/monitoring/media_re
 ports/1199218.stm.
- **22.** Jane Perlez, "North Korea Tests the Patience of Its Closest Ally," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2012. Accessed October 31, 2012. Available at:

 http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/25/world/asia/north-korea-tests-the-patience-of-its-ally-china.html?
 pagewanted=all.
- **23.** For more information, please see Ed Gerwin and Ryan McConaghy, "China's Trade Playbook: Why America Needs a New Game Plan," Report, Third Way, February 2012. Accessed November 5, 2012. Available at: http://www.thirdway.org/subjects/8/publications/483.
- **24.** United States, Department of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2011," China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau), Executive Summary. Accessed October 31, 2012. Available at: http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?dlid=186268.
- **25.** Kenneth Lieberthal, "The American Pivot to Asia,"

 Foreign Policy, December 21, 2011, p. 3. Accessed October 31, 2012. Available at:

 http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2011/12/21/the_a

 merican pivot to asia?page=0,2.